
SURREY ARCHAEOLOGICAL SOCIETY ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
Notice is given that the Annual General Meeting of Surrey Archaeological Society will be held by video conference at 1.00pm on Saturday November 25, 2023.
The login for the meeting is: https://us06web.zoom.us/j/87596354534?pwd=a2FtaUtiYWVmOXI5dFhZL0lXakYxQT09
Agenda for the Annual General Meeting

1. Apologies for absence.
2. To receive and, if approved, sign as correct the minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on November 6, 2022.
3. To receive, consider and, if approved, adopt the Annual Report, the Statement of Accounts and the Independent Examiner’s report for the year to March 31, 2023.
4. To elect the President for 2023-2024.
5. To elect the Secretary, Treasurer and other Trustees for 2023-24.
6. To elect Vice-Presidents for 2023-2024.
7. To elect Honorary Officers for 2023-2024.
8. To elect Members of Council to retire in 2027 under Article 23.1
9. To elect Honorary Vice-Presidents for 2023-2024.
10. To reappoint RSM UK Tax and Accounting Ltd as Independent Examiner for 2023-2024  and authorise the Trustees to determine their remuneration
11. Any other business.

Nominations for elections should be sent to the Honorary Secretary not less than seven days before the meeting and must be accompanied by a signed statement by the nominee of a willingness to stand. 

SURREY ARCHAEOLOGICAL SOCIETY

Minutes of the 49th Annual General Meeting of the Incorporated Surrey Archaeological Society and the 168th Annual General Meeting of Surrey Archaeological Society

St Catherine’s Village Hall, Guildford, 2.30pm Sunday, November 6, 2022

The President was in the chair and 19 members attended.

The President welcomed members to the Society’s Annual General Meeting

She said it was with great sadness that she had to report that the following members had died since the last meeting: Ms Celia Bailey, Mr Iain Brown, Dr Ian Dormor, Mr J S Downham, Mr Chris Hasler, Mrs Beryl Higgins, Mrs J Malyon, Mr Jan Spencer, Mr Geoff Stonehouse, Mr Nick Vincent and Mrs Janet Wardle. The meeting stood to pay its respects in their memory.

1 Apologies for absence
Apologies for absence had been received from Dr Mary Alexander, Mr Nigel Bond, Mr Mark Butcher, Mr Bob Bryson, Mr Christopher Coombe, Mr Chris Harris, Mrs Gay Harris, Mrs Rose Hooker, Mrs Hannah Jeffery, Ms Christine Pittman, Mr Martin Rose, Dr David Rudling and Dr Anne Sassin.

2 Minutes of the Society’s Annual General Meeting held on November 20, 2021
On the proposal of Mr Simon Howard and seconded by Dr David Bird, it was agreed nem con that the minutes of the Society’s Annual General Meeting held on November 20, 2021 be signed as a correct record.
3 Annual Report and Statement of Accounts for the year to March 31, 2022
The President started her report by thanking the elected Council members retiring at the end of their terms of office for their support: Dr Peter Balmer, Mr Rob Briggs, Mrs Brigid Fice, Dr Simon Maslin, Dr David Rudling and Mrs Lyn Spencer.

She said she had been looking at the last four years and the impact of Covid-19 on the Society and its members as individuals. We have learnt to adapt and need to use what we have learnt not just to continue as before, but to challenge how we function. Hannah Jeffery is welcoming members back to the library, and she and Tim Wilcock have worked hard to rationalize the journals. She thanked Hannah and Rose Hooker for keeping the office and library running smoothly. 

She congratulated Anne Sassin on the new format of Surrey’s Past and thanked the organizers of the Society’s groups for their enthusiasm so that, despite Covid-19, the Paleography, Flint, Medieval pottery, Roman pottery and the Artefacts and Archives Research groups are now meeting regularly providing plenty of ways to take part. The Medieval Study Group held an enjoyable and informative study day on medieval pottery and the Local History Committee held an equally successful conference on Poverty. Surrey Industrial History Group and Roman Studies Group have continued their popular talks online and restarted visits. Rose Hooker keeps us up to date on World Archaeology with PG news and a Heritage Open Day event at the Research Centre organized by the Thursday AARG group was well attended.

The Rowhurst excavation took place in May, led by Lyn Spencer. This was greatly enjoyed by its participants, in part due to the welcoming nature of Rowhurst’s owner. The annual excavation at Cocks Farm Abinger, led by Emma Corke, continued despite temperatures in the high 30 degrees centigrade. There was further evidence for activity near the known Roman villa, including a Roman period round building and further buildings and fences indicated by numerous postholes. An excellent lunch on site celebrated 20 years of the Roman Studies Group. Further fieldwork has been carried out on previously published sites at Rapsley and Titsey and sites identified in the Roman Rural Settlement Project. She thanked Mark Butcher for organizing the tools for the excavations.

The Strategy Day was held in September. Two main challenges identified are to develop our membership when many other societies are finding this so difficult and to resolve the growing need for archive storage.  Sadly, KuTAS, Kingston’s heritage society, dissolved after 60 years. The President thanked them for their contribution to Surrey’s archaeology and for donating half their residual financial assets to the Society and welcomed those of their members who have taken up the offer to join the Society, free for one year. 

The President concluded by offering special thanks to Dr David Bird who stands down as a Trustee. He was the County Archaeologist for Surrey for many years and after retirement became even more involved in the Society. President 2014-2018, his extensive professional expertise and contacts have benefited the Society for decades. He will now concentrate on publishing reports and, as a Vice-President, continue to support the Society.   

There being no questions for the President, the Treasurer presented his report and started by thanking Hannah Jeffery and Liz Hack for all their hard work and support during the past year. 

He said 2022 had been challenging with inflation and a mini budget that created havoc in the financial markets – especially in the bond market. Fortunately, the Society’s portfolio is still yielding a return in excess of 4% delivering investment income of around £87,000.

The accounts to 31 March 2022 broadly cover the period when the country began to emerge from the Covid-19 pandemic. The balance sheet shows total charity funds of £2,735,317 compared to £2,610,212 in 2021. Cash was £256,373 compared to £183,171 in 2021. This increase includes an extra £3,000 in the operating account; an extra £24,000 in the No. 2 account and an extra £45,000 held with the investment managers for reinvestment. The £138,000 in the No. 2 account represents contingencies such as Abinger maintenance; post-excavation work; the library appeal fund; the Dendrochronology report; unforeseen capital expenditure and a general contingency fund.  When appropriate, the trustees transfer funds to the investment managers for a better return.     

Income increased by £53,400, largely from an extra £20,000 dividend from one investment in the portfolio. In addition, the Society benefitted from income of £11,000 from financial contributions to the Collections issued in the year. The Society was grateful to receive a legacy of £15,000 from the late Mary Slade. These accounts also include the final payment of £5,400 from the National Lottery Heritage Fund grant.

The Society’s costs increased by £38,000. Printing costs increased by £12,000 because that includes the cost of the Collections not incurred in the previous year. 2021-22 was the year the Society took sole ownership of the Outreach programme costing £13,300 and, having utilized the grant from the National Lottery Heritage Fund, the Society fully funded the Outreach project and this represented a £10,000 increase over 2020-21.

Overall, the Society made a surplus of £13,342. Added to that are net gains on investments of £111,763 giving net income of £125,105. The Treasurer said these results, coupled with the fact that the Society has £28,000 in the current account and £108,000 in the no 2 account, mean the Society remains financially sound.  

In answer to questions about the possible effect on the Society of continuing inflation, the Treasurer said he had started to prepare the Society’s budget for 2023-24 and was aware that some costs would probably increase whereas other costs are more stable. It was too soon to say how the overall budget would look.

On the proposal of Mr Andrew Norris, and seconded by Mrs Pam Taylor, the Society’s Annual Report and Statement of Accounts for the year to March 31 2022 were adopted nem con.

4 Special Resolution to amend Article 13 of the Society’s Articles of Association to allow the Society’s general meetings, including the Annual General Meeting, to be held by electronic means.

Advances in online conferencing make it easier for a greater number and wider diversity of members to attend general meetings, while at the same time reducing the carbon footprint, if meetings are held by electronic means. The trustees proposed amending the relevant clauses in the Society’s Articles of Association as follows:

13 GENERAL MEETINGS

13.1 The Society shall hold an Annual General Meeting. Each Annual General Meeting shall be held not more than fifteen months after the preceding Annual General Meeting. 

13.2 The Society may hold such general meetings as it considers necessary.

13.3 The Trustees may call a general meeting at any time and shall be bound to do so within fourteen clear days of receiving the written request of not less than ten Members.

13.4 The Annual General Meeting and all general meetings must be held in accordance with the provisions regarding such meetings in the Companies Acts and may be held by suitable electronic means agreed by the Board of Trustees in which each participant or participants may communicate with all the other participants.

13.5 At least twenty-one clear days’ notice of the Annual General Meeting and any general meeting shall be given.

13.6 The accidental omission to give notice of a general meeting to, or the non-receipt of such notice by, any person entitled to receive such notice shall not invalidate any resolution passed or proceedings held at any meeting.

13.7 No business shall be transacted at a general meeting unless a quorum is present. ‘Present’ includes being present by suitable electronic means agreed by the Board of Trustees in which each participant or participants may communicate with all the other participants.

13.8 A Member shall not be counted in the quorum on any matter on which they are not entitled to vote.

13.9 A quorum shall be fourteen Members present and entitled to vote upon the business to be conducted at the meeting. 

On the proposal of the trustees, and seconded by Miss Emma Corke, the amendments were approved nem con.

5 Election of the President for 2022-23
On the proposal of Council, and seconded by Mr Simon Howard, Mr Tim Wilcock was elected President for 2022-23 nem con.

6 Election of the Secretary, Treasurer and other Trustee/Directors for 2022-23

On the proposal of Council, and seconded by Dr David Taylor, Mr D Calow was elected Secretary, Mr M Edwards was elected Treasurer and the following other Trustee/Directors were elected for 2022-23 nem con: Mr R Bryson, Mrs E Coburn, Mr C Coombe, Mrs N Cowlard, Mr K D Graham and Ms C Pittman.

7 Election of Vice-Presidents for 2022-23

On the proposal of Council, and seconded by Mrs E Coburn, the following were elected Vice-Presidents for 2022-23 nem con: Dr D Bird, Miss E Corke, Mr J F Cotton, Dr J English, Mrs A C Graham, Mr K D Graham, Mrs R Hooker, Dr G P Moss, Mr R Savage.

8 Election of Honorary Officers for 2022-23 

On the proposal of Council, and seconded by Dr David Bird, the following were elected Honorary Officers for 2022-23 nem con: Librarian and Archivist Ms C Pittman, Joint Editors Mrs A C Graham, Ms S Hill, Mr J S Pile, Editor of Surrey’s Past and the e-Newsletter Dr A Sassin.
9 Election of Members of Council to retire in 2026 under Article 23.1

On the proposal of Council, and seconded by Mrs Pam Taylor, the following were elected Members of Council to retire in 2026 nem con: Dr G Duncan, Dr C Gummer, Mr P Hopkins, Mrs S Jenkinson and Mrs A Morrison.

10 Election of Honorary Vice-Presidents for 2022-23

On the proposal of Council, and seconded by Miss Emma Corke, the following were elected Honorary Vice-Presidents for 2022-23 nem con: Miss A Monk, Mr J Boult, Dr R Christophers, Mr D C H Combe, Professor E C Fernie, Mr A R Hall, Mr A C Sargent, Mr P A Tarplee.

11 Reappointment of RSM UK Tax and Accounting Ltd as independent examiners for 2022-23 and authorization for the Trustees to determine their remuneration
On the proposal of the Trustees, and seconded by Mr C Hayward, RSM UK Tax and Accounting Ltd were reappointed as the Society’s independent examiner for 2022-23 nem con and the Trustees were authorized to determine their remuneration.
12 Any other business

Professor Jonathan Craig introduced a new book Bargate - the stone that built Godalming and spoke of the forthcoming publication of an authoritative work on the subject in 2023.

Mr Tim Wilcock proposed a vote of thanks to Mrs Nikki Cowlard for her leadership and good-natured support as President through a difficult period and presented her with a gift of two recent publications. The meeting warmly applauded her for her period in office.

There being no other business, the outgoing President thanked members for attending and declared the meeting closed at 3.10pm. 

Signed…………………………………… Mr T Wilcock, President.  Date……………………………………
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